
THORP ARCH ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Monday 20 April 2015
Draft Minutes

PRESENT:       Cllrs:           S. Humphreys (Chair), R Brace, M. Smyth, 

                                            D. Tyrer

OTHERS:                              Sergeant Susan Maclachlan, Cllr Alan Lamb, Peter Locke,            
          


      Anne Watts, Roland Blackburn, Gaby Morrison plus 
                                             60 members of the public (Thorp Arch Residents)

APOLOGIES:
                   Cllr. G. Duxbury, Peter Smart
IN ATTENDANCE:               T. Wormley (Clerk)

l. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
The minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 28th April 2014, had been agreed as correct at the Council meeting held on Wednesday 7th May 2014.
2. MATTERS ARISING

Dog fouling remains a problem in the area.  The Chairman asked residents to be vigilant and report anyone seen not cleaning up after their dog.  Sergeant Maclachlan agreed to liaise with Sheila Humphreys (SH) about the problem.  She suggested contacting Bev Kirk from the environmental department. 
3. POLICE REPORT – SERGEANT SUSAN MACLACHLAN

Sergeant Maclachlan reported that PCSO Mohammed Akash (Akki) still remained off operational duties.  PCSO Rebecca Jackson can pass any issues through to Susan.  Residents can also report issues via email: susan.maclachlan@westyorkshire.pnn.police.uk 

Crime figures are down from last year, with 11 crimes less recorded.  Whilst this may not seem significant, the figure is encouraging given that there has been a reduction in police numbers and a wider area to cover. Most of the crimes have occurred on the trading estate (17) and a further 13 crimes occurred in the village.  Two people were arrested for burglary, three were arrested for theft from vehicles, one for non-specific theft and two are currently serving time in prison.

SH raised the issue of speeding on Church Causeway.  Sergeant Machlaclan agreed to police speed checks in the village in the near future.
4.  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
The Chairman, Sheila Humphreys gave her report to the meeting.  Sheila announced that this would be her last report as Chairman of the Parish Council. Initially co-opted on to the Council in July 1998, and subsequently elected following an election in May 1999, Sheila was elected as Chairman at the Annual Meeting.

It took time for the New Council to learn, understand and implement the raft of regulations and procedures required for running and managing a Parish Council.

Sheila explained that the general running of the Parish Council each year, with the guidance of the Clerk to the Council, involves preparing a budget for the Precept, dealing with planning applications, maintaining seats in the village, troughs for plants, queries or complaints from residents, grass cutting, War Memorial, overflowing rubbish bins, reporting pot-holes and other highways issues.
Sheila outlined a number of key issues that the Council has had to deal with:   

· The removal of ‘priority signs’ from each end of the bridge, following the chaos it caused for vehicles trying to cross. This involved a site meeting with a representative from the Highways Department and consultation with Boston Spa Parish Council. 
· The installation of new kissing gates on the path between the Village and the Church.  The minor faults identified on the latest inspection are still waiting to be carried out.
· The establishment of a Steering Group, with the help of a grant from the Countryside Agency, created the Thorp Arch Parish Plan and Village Design Statement in May 2005.

· In 2002 the PC obtained a grant to lay Heritage block paving on the vehicle access to houses on the Village Green.

· Plans for the A1 Upgrade to motorway were published by the Highways Agency at the end of 2003.  The Parish Council were instrumental in setting up the A1 Action Group, chaired by Peter Locke, then a member of the Council.  The Action Group was set up to fight for the best way forward for surrounding villages concerning noise, access routes and footpaths.

· In July 2005 the Parish Council resolved to look into taking Adverse Possession of the small patch of land outside North Lodge.  The reason for this was to protect the main entrance to the Cricket Pitch.  Following Legal advice, a sign was erected on the area of land on 2nd October 2006 announcing Adverse Possession of the land.  The area is fenced off by posts and chain.  The legal procedure takes 12 years to complete.
· The Parish Council has steadfastly objected to the TATE proposal, employing consultants to challenge the proposals and raise concerns on behalf of residents.  The development has been a dominant subject on the agenda for the last two years. 

Sheila Humphreys concluded by thanking the Parish Council team and offering good wishes to David Tyrer, who is to stand down this year. She also offered every success and good wishes for the new Parish Council.
5. SUMMARY OF FINANCES – CLERK
The clerk provided a summary of finances and circulated an unaudited summary of accounts for the year 2014/15.  The account this year is stronger than last year.  The Council have tried to build up their reserves following large expenditure in the previous year on consultancy, used to challenge the proposed TATE development.

Total income for the year was £13,529.81 versus a budget of £10,800 and expenditure was £10,406.48 versus a budget of £10,965 (including £1,000 contingency).

The council has spent £3,123 less than its income in the last year. The Expenditure also includes £3,390 from the Neighbourhood plan budget, so the real underspend was £6,513. However the income included a much larger VAT return of £1,147 versus £303.79 for this year. The bank balance at the end of the year was £11,737.36.
The precept for this year is £12,000, the same as last year.
6.   TAG UPDATE – PETER LOCKE 
Overview – Peter Locke provided an update on the work of TAG.  Peter started by offering thanks to the core TAG team: Shirley Davis, Nicola Midgley, John Richardson, Bernard Crooks, Graham Duxbury, Steve Alldridge and John Pendleton and Keith Allen. 

There has been no return of the planning application to the City Plans Panel since December 2013.   The main concerns then were viability, contamination, deliverability and highways.  There has been very little activity from the applicant since.  TAG has continued its activities including submitting 3 volumes of objections (plus 3 addenda and a letter), continued contacts with planners and other interested parties, and regular meetings recorded on the website.  The Parish Council have also put in 5 letters of objections.  There are many further letters of objections from Thorp Arch residents, TAG supporters and planning consultants etc.
 

Site Allocations – The original TATE proposal in June 2013 suggested a development of 1700 houses (later increased to 2000).  Unexpectedly, in December 2014, the Development Panel agenda proposed TATE for employment only, with Headley Hall designated for housing.  This position has been supported by Alec Shelbrooke MP. The Development Panel meeting was unable to agree on this, and it was referred back to LCC planners for review.

It is unclear as to how things will now proceed. There are still outstanding issues for Rockspring and the current planning application.  The next Development Panel meetings are on the 20th May and the 16th June, where the Site Allocation may be decided.  It is also possible that the Planning Application may be decided before then. In the meantime the TAG team will continue to work for the residents of Thorp Arch.  Residents may be asked to write again in response to the site allocations.  TAG are optimistic but not complacent.

7.  NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN – ROLAND BLACKBURN
Roland Blackburn reported on behalf of Peter Smart.  In order to make progress with the Plan, the steering group have assumed that the TATE development will not happen. They have moved forward, therefore, on the premise that they will create a Neighbourhood Plan for the community, irrespective of what may, or may not, happen elsewhere.

 

In the course of this year, a Vision for the development of the village over the next 15 years, has been created.  In producing that Vision the steering group have been conscious that there are two different parts of the village, with different histories, different demographics and different needs. They have thus attempted to create a Vision that would address those differences, but also seek to reconcile them. That Vision is:  ‘to maintain a thriving village and community whilst protecting the historic integrity of the old village and ensuring maximum connectivity between all parts of the village. The Neighbourhood Plan will be designed to meet the changing needs of Thorp Arch and its people for the next 15 years whilst retaining its character for future generations’.
Everything in the Plan must flow from this Vision, thus the key proposals are as follows:
 

1. There is scope, within the village for a small scale residential development, providing starter homes or, conversely, homes for retirees who wish to stay in the village, but also wish to trade down to. The steering groups have identified a site on the right hand side of Church Causeway (North of the Prison), which is currently unused and which could accommodate approximately 25 housing units.

 

2. There is insufficient recreational space in the village; therefore it is proposed that the land immediately to the South of the site that is proposed for residential development should be allocated as a recreation ground for the village.

 

3. To the West of Church Causeway, opposite the sites that have been identified for residential and recreational development, at the junction with the road that leads to the Leeds United Academy, there is a site that would be suitable for a children’s Play Area.
 

4. In order to better connect the different parts of the village, a new cycle path is proposed connecting the Rudgate/Woodlands/Walton Chase areas to the old village, with associated road crossings. There are a number of options to achieve that, but there has been an emerging preference for the route to run alongside Church Causeway, from the Rudgate side of the road, past the prison down to the junction with Dowkell Lane, at which point it would cross the road and run along the left hand side of Dowkell Lane to the school.

 

5. To improve amenity, the steering group propose new footpaths and cycle paths connecting the new cycle path (previously described) to the public right of way that runs from the tennis courts to the church in the South East of the village, and to the Ebor Way to the North West.

 

6. The steering group also propose to establish policies to which any new development should conform to, identify areas which should be protected, for example, the many Listed Buildings and other historic features, landscapes and views within the village, and areas for improvement, such as traffic management through the village.

 

These outline proposals have been the subject of public exhibitions, at the School in December, and again at the PAX in March. The turnout and feedback at both exhibitions was good.  A brief survey of opinions at the exhibitions demonstrated near unanimity with the Plan proposals.
Much of the Plan constitutes a “wish list”, and is subject to land ownership issues, funding and other practical issues, but is still a good starting point. Sheila Humphreys kindly arranged a meeting with the Governor of the prison, who was very supportive of the proposals. The proposed housing development, the recreation ground proposal and the preferred cycle path route along Church Causeway all involve Ministry of Justice land and will require its approval and support. The Governor has agreed to put the proposals to the MoJ. It is hoped that the proposals would also improve the appearance of the prison side of the road.

The land on both sides of Dowkell Lane belongs to the Hatfield Estate, and there would need to be a discussion with the Estate about creating a cycle path over their land.

A referendum in the village on these proposals should take place in early 2016.

Thanks were given to the members of the Steering Group for all their work during this year.  Two new members have recently joined the group: Graham Duxbury, a member of the Parish Council, and Roland Blackburn, who was involved in a Neighbourhood Plan process in his former community.

 
8. CAUSEWAY – ANNE WATTS
Anne watts the editor of Causeway reported developments to the meeting. In the National Parish Magazine Awards announced last December, Causeway came 28th out of 600, ranking in the top 4% of the country.  

Causeway has had to cut back to 40 pages, as 4 pages of advertising were lost this year. Support has also been lost from Wetherby Cinema, who were donating 2 tickets per month for winners of the Sudoku puzzle.  Causeway now supports the Sudoku with a monthly £10 book token.  Sponsors for this would be welcome.

Causeway provides 20 pages of editorial, plus the front cover, and 19 pages of advertisements. 

Contributions also come from local residents and organisations.

Anne offered thanks to the Causeway team: 

For distribution: Susie Seldon and Nicola Midgely (Thorp Arch), Sue Waring for Walton and their teams.

For design and print: John Pendleton

For advertising: David Watts

For proof reading every month: Ian Hall (Chairman)
The deadline for articles is 15th of the month, but this month the deadline is earlier: 10th May
Sheila Humphreys thanked Anne for the great job she is doing with Causeway.
9. VILLAGE SOCIETY – GABY MORRISON
Gaby Morrison updated the meeting on the work of the Village Society (VS).  In April 2014 David Watts stood down as Chair after a successful three years leading the Village Society. Gaby Morrison joined the Committee and took on this role.

Aims of the society – During this year the VS have tried to establish what it is that the community want. To this aim they produced a questionnaire which was sent out to every household within the Village. Unfortunately a limited response was received, but all feedback was taken on board.

Events this year – There has been a full range of events from quizzes to bonfire night celebrations, litter picks and bulb plantings, a cake sale, WW1 talk, provision of the tea for the older members of the community who attended the dress rehearsal of the primary school nativity play and of course putting out a team (which won) and providing the tea at the annual village society v tennis society cricket match in September. 

Much positive feedback has been received about the bulb planting and litter picking. 
Planned events – The forthcoming year, through to April 2016, will see the usual popular social events such as Bingo and the cricket match in addition to the community minded tasks such as bulb planting and litter picking. Some traditional events, such as the Bonfire Night fireworks and meal will be having an overhaul this year, with the aim of attracting a younger, more family audience.
The Chairman thanked Gaby and the VS for the beautiful display of daffodils on The Green.
10. PRESENTATION FOR SHEILA HUMPHREYS 
As the meeting closed David Tyrer presented Sheila Humpherys with a gift and card to thank her for the work she has undertaken in her role as Chairman of the Parish Council.  David Tyrer was also presented with a gift to thank him for his time as a Councillor.
Signed:
Date:
